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Abstract  
A review of Kazakh literature shows that the factors relating to perceptions of children with disabilities 
as playmates, schoolmates, and friends by children with typical development and their parents have 
been analyzed only in a few publications. Therefore, the exploration of perception of students with 
disabilities by parents and children is topical and important both from a social perspective - in the 
context of developing the system of inclusive education in Kazakhstan, and from a scientific 
perspective - as this issue has not been sufficiently analyzed.  

The study aimed to explain how children with disabilities are perceived as social partners (playmates, 
schoolmates, and friends) by parents and their children attending non-inclusive and inclusive schools. 
The study covered 204 people, including 102 parents and 102 first-graders in inclusive and non-
inclusive schools. The Social Attractiveness of Students with Disabilities for Children questionnaire 
and the Social Attractiveness of Students with Disabilities for Parents questionnaire by E.M. Kulesza 
were used. 

The study has shown that the vast majority (86% in total) of parents and their children in inclusive 
settings gave high ratings to children with disabilities in terms of their attractiveness as playmates, 
schoolmates, and friends. Children with disabilities were positively perceived by a total of 42% of 
parents and their children in non-inclusive settings. Statistically significant differences (p<0.001) were 
revealed in the perception of children with disabilities by respondents in favor of parents and children 
in inclusive settings. Therefore, it can be assumed that at the stage of elementary education, inclusive 
settings promote the development of a positive image of children with disabilities as social partners in 
parents and their children. 
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1 INTRODUCTION  
The issue of social integration of people with disabilities, including educational inclusion of students 
with special needs, is the focus of attention of researchers in many countries. And even though the 
idea of educational integration has a long history - it spread in the world in the 1970s - its 
implementation encounters a lot of various barriers in many countries: economic, architectural, legal 
barriers, etc. One of such obstacles, possibly the most difficult to overcome, regards attitudes toward 
people with disabilities - frequently based on stereotypes and prejudice [1], [2], [3]. However, under 
the impact of various, long-term trends and integrated actions, changes in attitudes toward people with 
disabilities are slowly beginning to take place. In Poland, for example, longitudinal studies conducted 
for nearly 40 years show gradual positive changes in attitudes toward people with disabilities - an 
increase in the rate of interactions between adult Poles and people with disabilities from 24% in the 
1970s to 60% in 2013 [4]. From the perspective of the 30 years of inclusive education in Poland, there 
is a growing number of adult Poles who claim that people with disabilities should learn, work, and have 
the right to enjoy life just like other people [1]. Therefore, it will be interesting to explain what attitudes 
to people (students in particular) with disabilities exist in Kazakhstan, a country where discussion on 
integration has been present in the public sphere for several years only. It should be underlined that at 
present, the idea of inclusive education and its gradual implementation are the priority in Kazakhstan's 
education policy up to 2020 [5].  

Research on identifying and exploring the organizational, legal, and environmental (local and school) 
factors influencing inclusion has only been conducted for a short time. A review of Kazakh sources 
shows that the factors relating to perceptions of children with disabilities in children with normal 
development and their parents have been analyzed in few publications [6]. 
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Therefore, the exploration of perceptions of students with disabilities is topical and important both from 
a social perspective - in the context of developing the system of inclusive education in Kazakhstan, 
and from a scientific perspective - as this issue has not been sufficiently analyzed.  

2 METHODOLOGY 
The study aimed to explain the following:  

1) How are children with disabilities perceived as social partners (playmates, schoolmates, and 
friends) by parents and their children attending two types of schools: non-inclusive and inclusive 
schools?; 2) Are parents’ and their children's perceptions coincident?; 3) Are there differences in 
respondents’ perceptions of children with disabilities depending on the type of school?  

Hypothesis: It was assumed that inclusive settings would promote the development of a positive 
image of children with disabilities; therefore, statistically significant differences would be present in 
perceptions of children with disabilities as social partners in favor of respondents in inclusive settings. 

The study covered 204 people, including 102 parents and 102 first-graders (50 students in inclusive 
schools and 52 students in non-inclusive schools). 

The Social Attractiveness of Students with Disabilities for Children questionnaire and the Social 
Attractiveness of Students with Disabilities for Parents questionnaire were used. All the tools were 
developed by Ewa M. Kulesza.  

The study was conducted in the two largest cities in Kazakhstan: Astana and Almaty. Interviews with 
parents and their children took place at the end of the school year in 2016 - after a year of schooling in 
non-inclusive and inclusive settings.  

3 RESULTS 

3.1 Children with disabilities as social partners in parents opinions 
Each parent (102 people in total) filled out the Social Attractiveness of Students with Disabilities for 
Parents questionnaire, in which they said - among others - if they would consent to their children 
talking, playing, and learning together with a child with disability.  

The results are presented in Fig. 1. A substantial majority of parents with children in inclusive settings 
- from 90% to 96% - perceive children with disabilities as social partners for their children. Almost all 
parents agree to a conversation (96%) and play (94%). The lowest consent regards learning (90% in 
favor of shared education). That means that every tenth parent with a child in an inclusive school has 
doubts regarding the choice of the type of educational setting. 

 
Figure 1. Parents' attitudes toward children with disabilities in three social situations (%). 
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Parents with children in non-inclusive settings would be most willing to allow their daughter/son to talk 
with a peer with disability (60%), slightly fewer parents - to play together (46%), and only every fifth 
parent (24%) - to learn together. 

This shows that the lowest consent is given to education shared by nondisabled children and children 
with disabilities both in the inclusive group and in the non-inclusive one. 

3.2 Children with disabilities as social partners in children’s opinions 
An interview was conducted with each student (102 people in total) with the use of the Social 
Attractiveness of Students with Disabilities for Children questionnaire. They were asked - among 
others - if they would talk, play, and learn with a classmate with disability. 

The results of the interviews conducted with children are presented in Fig. 2. 

 
Figure 2. Children's attitudes toward children with disabilities in three social situations (%). 

The results of students in inclusive settings show generally positive perceptions of peers with 
disabilities as social partners. They are not afraid to start talking to them (82%), playing with them 
(76%), and learning with them (76%). On the other hand, children in non-inclusive settings are much 
warier of starting interactions with children with disabilities. Every second student (50%) would start 
talking to them, while every third would play or learn with them (35% and 35% respectively).  
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or learn together with them. 

3.3 Coincidence of children’s and their parents’ opinions about a child with 
disability as a social partner 

Fig. 3 compares the results of parents and their children in non-inclusive settings. Parents responded 
in a more positive way than their children about conversations and play with children with disabilities 
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more favorably inclined toward shared learning than their parents (35% and 24% respectively). 
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Figure 3. Coincidence of parents' and children's responses - a non-inclusive group (%). 

Statistical analysis showed a moderate positive relationship (r=0.7760) between the responses of 
parents and their children in non-inclusive schools. 

Comparison of the responses of parents and their children in inclusive settings in presented in Fig. 4. 
A lower percentage of positive responses from children as compared to their parents is seen in all 
three social situations. The largest difference regards play (18%), a smaller one - learning and talking 
(14% respectively). Apparently, non-disabled children find disability (most frequently - motor disability) 
most intruding on shared play. 

 
Figure 4. Coincidence of parents' and children's responses - an inclusive group (%). 

Statistical analysis showed a strong positive relationship (r=0.9976) between the responses of parents 
and their children in inclusive schools. 
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lowest percentage was seen for shared education (inclusive group – 83% and non-inclusive group – 
29%), the highest - for conversation (inclusive group – 89% and non-inclusive group – 55%). 

 
Figure 5. Parents’ and children’s responses (together) depending on the type of school (%). 

In total, 86% of respondents in inclusive settings and 42% of respondents in non-inclusive settings 
expressed positive attitudes toward children with disabilities as social partners to talk, play, and learn 
with (Fig. 6). 

 
Figure 6. Positive perception of a child with disability as a social partner 

 by parents and children (altogether) depending on the type of school (%). 

Analysis (Chi-square) showed statistically significant differences at p<0.001 between the inclusive and 
non-inclusive groups for both children and their parents. 

The hypothesis about the positive impact of the environment on the perception of children with 
disabilities as social partners has been positively verified. 
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4 CONCLUSIONS 
A substantial majority of Kazakh parents and their children in inclusive settings regard their 
classmates with disabilities in a positive way as partners to talk, play, and learn with (86%). The 
findings of this study are consistent with other authors’ reports [7], [8].  

Kazakh parents and their children in non-inclusive settings (68%) did not accept children with 
disabilities as social partners much more frequently than the inclusive group. Analysis of references 
shows that the development of a positive image of classmates with disabilities is a difficult, complex, 
and long-term process - even in inclusive settings. Researchers reveal a lower position of students 
with disabilities in inclusive settings [9],[10], as well as isolation and rejection, which - according to 
different authors - amount to 50% in preschools [11] and 38.1% in early childhood education [12]. That 
is why the results of both respondents in the inclusive group and those in the non-inclusive group that 
show their anxiety about interactions with children with disabilities are not surprising.  

The negative and persistent stereotype of people with disabilities as weak and incapable and 
“strangers” exists in social consciousness [1], [4], [13].  

Presumably, there are negative stereotypes of people with disabilities in Kazakh society as well that 
determine attitudes toward children with disabilities as social partners. Therefore, it is reasonable to 
state that the attitudes of Kazakh parents and their non-disabled children toward children with 
disabilities revealed in the study largely coincide with other researchers’ findings. 

The analyses showed that parents and their children in inclusive settings assessed the social 
attractiveness of children with disabilities significantly more positively than parents and their children in 
non-inclusive settings.  

Attitudes toward children with disabilities largely depend on personal experiences and deliberate 
interventions. If people with disabilities are present in an educational setting, the ability to coexist 
develops, and attitudes toward them are usually positive. 

This way, the impact of environmental factors [14] is confirmed: the more frequently people with 
disabilities are seen, the fewer anxieties about interactions with children with disabilities parents and 
children have.   
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